




The History Department E-newsletter was launched in the fall of 2014.  In the past 

two academic years, a total of 20 issues have been published. This form of monthly 

communication during terms has brought members of the History family much 

closer than before, and has also generated some interest in the general public.  

While we are happily launching the third series of the E-newsletter for the current 

academic year, I would like to thank my colleagues Prof. Kai-wing Chow, Dr. 

Catherine Ladds, and Dr. David Schley for serving as the editors in the previous 

year.year. As Prof. Chow has just retired, I am very glad to welcome Prof. Stephanie 

Po-yin Chung who will be taking over Prof. Chow's editorship this year, and I also thank Dr. Ladds and Dr. 

Schley for staying in their role in the current year. Moreover, I must thank Mr. Joseph Wing-chung Liu, the Ex-

ecutive Editor, for his excellent work in publishing all ten issues on time each year.  Without Joseph's energetic 

participation, this newsletter could hardly be delivered so timely and so handsomely.

The History Department has completed another fruitful academic year.  Our faculty team expanded a bit, bring-

ing in expertise with wider geographical and temporal coverage, and leading to a bigger variety of course choic-

es for students. Besides, the Department achieved great success in external research fund seeking over the past 

year. Apart from hosting regular activities such as the Annual Assembly, Information Session for Freshmen, 

Honors Project Briefing, Faculty-Student Consultative Meeting, and Advisory Committee Meeting, the Depart-

ment also organized/co-organized 8 large-scale events including a database launch, several conferences and 

fora, and a total of 33 lectures/seminars. Many of our students participated in these activities.

One important development last year is the implementation of the Peer Mentoring Program. We understand that 

some students may need a little time to adjust to university life, while some may be struggling at different junc-

tures, and others simply would like the support of their peers.  Therefore, we appointed ten outstanding students 

as peer mentors and trained them to offer extra support to students who choose to join the program.

Another significant achievement is the establishment of three important scholarships in the past year. Thanks 

to the Class of 1985 alumni, a scholarship has been established to commemorate the 30th anniversary of their 

graduation.  Thanks to our supportive alumnus Mr. Yip Sing-kit, a scholarship has also been created to cele-

brate the happy retirement of Prof. Kai-wing Chow. Another substantial donation of one million arrived in 



April 2016 from our long-term supporter Dr. Tan Siu-lin. The Tan scholarship will create 5 awards each year 

from the 2017-18 academic year onwards, basically serving as admission scholarship but also an effort to push 

overseas exchanges among scholarship holders. 

MovingMoving to the 2016-17 academic year, the biggest event is the Time Capsule Ceremony, in which a centu-

ry-long time capsule prepared by the Department will be buried at the Baptist University Road Campus En-

trance Plaza on October 5, 2016.  This is a celebratory event in honor of HKBU's 60th anniversary and SOSC’s 

45th anniversary. All serving colleagues and current students, including the Class of 2016, as well as some of 

our alumni and supporters, will contribute messages, images, and objects to be stored in the time capsule, which 

is scheduled to be opened in 2116.  To date, this will be the longest period of time for a time capsule among all 

tertiary institutions in Hong Kong.  This is our gift for historians of the 22nd century, as they will use what we 

have deposited to study our time.  As historians ourselves we are simply making history. Dear students, please 

do not miss this golden opportunity to communicate with people one hundred years later.  Please hand in your 

contribution on time and don't forget to witness this historic occasion in person.

Wishing everybody a successful and fruitful academic year ahead!  Don't forget to read the newsletter at the end 

of each month, and please show your support to the Department by contributing any kind of sharing!

Clara Wing-chung Ho

Head and Professor



History Department Annual Assembly 2016
(2016.9.3)

The History Department Annual Assembly 2016, the most important annual event of 
the Department, was held in AAB 201 (Tsang Chan Sik Yue Auditorium) on 3 Sep-
tember 2016 (Sat). This is the third time that faculty members, staff and History 
Majors in various undergraduate and post-graduate programmes participated in this 
grand gathering of the History Family.

The Assembly began with a video clip, which provided a general overview of the 
Department’s recent development, members’ achievements in the 2015 – 2016 aca-
demic year and the forthcoming Time Capsule Project was also highlighted. The 
History Department Anthem composed by members of the Department, including 

faculty members, staff and alumni, was then sung by the History Family members. After the Anthem, a family 
picture, which will be posted in the main entrance of the Department and will appear on the homepage of the 
Department’s Website for one year, was taken to preserve the treasure moment.

Prof. Clara Wing-chung Ho, Head of Department, conveyed her 
warm greetings to all History Majors and offered a special wel-
come to students who newly joined the History Family. Prof. 
Ho expressed her appreciation to colleagues and students for 
their concerted efforts to make the Department a better place 
during the previous academic year. She also mentioned various 
scholarship opportunities and encouraged students to partici-
pate in overseas exchange programs, the Peer Mentoring Pro-
gram, and the forthcoming Time Capsule Ceremony, to be held 
on 5 October 2016 as a celebratory event of the University’s 
60th anniversary.

---------------------------------------------------------------------
Members of the Department sang the History Department 
Anthem together.
---------------------------------------------------------------------



----------------------------------------------------------------------------
Faculty members of History Department met students on stage.
----------------------------------------------------------------------------

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Dr. Kin-sum (Sammy) Li (left) and Dr. David Schley (right) delivered announcements of the Time Capsule Project and the Peer 
Mentoring Program on stage.
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

In addition, the team of academic and teaching staff also took this opportunity to meet all students and deliv-
ered addresses on stage. 

In order to recognize students’ outstanding academic performance in the 2015 – 2016 academic year, nearly 
one hundred History Majors were presented certificates for different awards, including Certificate of Excel-
lence (CGPA at or over 3.40), Certificate of Merit (CGPA 3.30 – 3.39), GPA Winner by Year, GPA Winner by 
Programme, Most Improved Award, Good Progress Award and Overall GPA Winner. Significantly, winners 
of various scholarships were also recognized for their exceptional accomplishments. Furthermore, Leadership 
Awards and Certificates of Appreciation were presented to students with outstanding leadership within and/or 
outsideoutside the University as well as students who participated in the Peer Mentoring Program in the previous aca-
demic year. 

The award presentation was followed by two important announcements. Dr. Kin-sum (Sammy) Li and Dr. 
David Schley were invited on stage to introduce the Time Capsule Project and the Peer Mentoring Program re-
spectively.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Prof. Clara Wing-chung Ho, Head of Department, delivered a wel-
coming address.
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------



------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
A group photo of all participants, award recipients and faculty members.
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

At the end of the Assembly, 4 History Majors, including Ho-yin Pong (BA [Hons] in History, Year 4), Overall 
GPA Winner among three programmes, Chunmei Tan (BA [Hons] in History, Year 4) and Fei Wu (BA [Hons] 
in History, Year 4), who have just returned from an exchange programme in Taiwan, as well as Tsz-ching Hong 
(BSSc [Hons] in China Studies – History Concentration, Year 3) who participated in an internship programme 
this summer, were invited on stage to share their study, exchange, and internship experience.

The Department thanks all the participants and extends warm wishes for a successful and productive 
2016-2017 academic year.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Students shared their experience on stage. (From Left to right: Ho-yin Pong, Chunmei Tan, Fei Wu, and Tsz-ching Hong)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Faculty Introduction Session of the New Student Orientation
for Senior Year Students (2016.8.11)

The “Faculty Introduction Session of the New Student Orientation for Senior Year Students” was held by the 
Faculty of the Social Science on 11 August 2016 (Thu) to greet and welcome the freshmen who gained direct 
entry to senior year.  Nearly 20 senior year students of the Department participated in the Department/Pro-
gramme Briefing and met some of the faculty members in the Meeting Room (AAB 1153), including Dr. 
Ka-chai Tam, Dr. Wing-chung Fan, Dr. Jie Ding, Dr. Raymond Kwun-sun Lau, and Dr. Yuen-han Law. A gen-
eral introduction of the Department was given by the faculty members and important information and advice 
were provided to help the senior year students get settled quickly at HKBU. Moreover, Prof. Clara Wing-chung 
Ho dropped in and extended a warm welcome to all the senior year students for joining the History Family. 





Peer Mentoring Program: Training & Information Session (2016.9.21)

The Program is designed to provide support for students who 
may be new to the department, uncertain how to balance the 
challenges of academic life, or facing some sort of academic 
trouble. History Majors who become peer mentors meet with 
mentees twice a month in order to help them set benchmarks 
for progress, develop effective study habits, and guide them 
through the History Department. Mentors are  paid for their 
timetime and receive pedagogical training as well as certificates at 
the annual assembly.

This year, the Department received a considerable number of applications. Four applicants have been selected 
to become new mentors. Below is a full list of current mentors, which includes five mentors already recruited 
last year:



A training and information session (mainly for new mentors) was held in the Meeting Room (AAB 1153) on 
21 September 2016 (Wed). In the session, Dr. Schley explained about the general direction and goals of the 
program and shared his experience and strategies for working with mentees. Prof. Clara Wing-chung Ho also 
dropped in on and extended warm greeting to the mentors.



Guest Visits



***

Dr. Wing-chung FAN
Dr. Jie DING
Dr. Kam-chau KWOK
Dr. Raymond Kwun-sun LAU
Dr. Yuen-han LAW
Dr. Ka-lai CHAN
Dr. Stacilee FORD Dr. Stacilee FORD 
Mr. Thomas Chi-fung HO

Lecturer I
Lecturer II
Lecturer II
Lecturer II
Lecturer II
P/T Lecturer
P/T LecturerP/T Lecturer
Teaching Assistant      



Mr. Kelvin Yu-hin HO
Miss Yuk-chui KONG
Mr. Chi-fai LAU
Mr. Kai-yiu LAU
Miss Zhihui LIN 
Mr. Thomas MARLING
Mr. Chin-chung YUENMr. Chin-chung YUEN
Miss Yat-law AL
Mr. Wai-li CHU
Mr. Shing-yin HON
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PhD. Programme
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PhD. Programme
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MPhil. Programme
MPhil. Programme
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◆Dr. Oiyan LIU, Assistant Professor
    Effective from 1 September 2016
◆Prof. Kai-wing CHOW, Adjunct Professor
    Effective from 1 September 2016
◆Miss Nga-yin TSE, Research Assistant
    Effective from 8 August 2016

◆Prof. Kai-wing CHOW, Professor

    Effective from 1 September 2016

Research Assistant
Research Assistant
P/T Senior Research Assistant
                      

Mr. Vincent Chung-hang HO 
Miss Nga-yin TSE
Mr. Chin-chung YUEN

Ms. Renee Yuet-mei CHAN
Mr. Joseph Wing-chung LIU

Miss Joan Wai-kwan CHAN 

Miss Crystal Ka-ying POON

Secretary             
Executive Assistant
(Public Relations and Communication)
Executive Assistant
(Research and Developmental Services)
GC
((Teaching, Event and Technical Support)



how policies were often formulated as a result of negotiations between these different groups. By considering 
developments over a long historical period, the book contrasts the different approaches in the periods of colo-
nial rule, Japanese occupation, post-war reconstruction, transition to decolonization, and Hong Kong as Spe-
cial Administrative Region within the People’s Republic of China.







Dear Members of HKBU’s Community,
 
II take this occasion as an opportunity to introduce myself. My name is 
Oiyan Liu, and I am a new member of the Department of History. Having 
spent my formative years in Asia, Europe, and the United States, I have de-
veloped an interest in the lives of migrants and other itinerants. I am partic-
ularly interested in issues concerning race and ethnicity and have come to 
conclude that such markers are not only invented but also fluid. The ways 
in which people identify themselves, or are perceived by others, are subject 
to local, historical, and geopolitical circumstances. Although this conclu-
sion is based on my personal life experiences as an itinerant, my education-
al background in Southeast Asian history and Chinese history have greatly 
facilitated this process of realization. In my research and course offerings I 
touch upon issues of race, ethnicity, nationality, and cross-cultural encoun
ters within the larger framework of colonialism, nationalism, and globalization. Moreover, although my inter-
ests center on the histories of people, I am also interested in unraveling other aspects of the connected histories 
between Southeast Asia and China, such as material culture and knowledge production. I am looking forward 
to getting to know you too.



BA (Hons) in History, Year 4

Participated in the Undergraduate Summer Research Programme at the Department of History
as a Student Research Assistant



BA (Hons) in History, Year 4

Participated in the Undergraduate Summer Research Programme at the Department of History
as a Student Research Assistant

------------------------------------
Tianpei and Dr. David Schley
------------------------------------

and journal articles published from 1980 to 2000. I found this is a more effective and efficient method to do a 
literature review. To be honest, the process of the selecting the sources seemed tedious, but it was quite satis-
factory when I found the sources I wanted.

The summer research program is a wonderful opportunity for me to get to know how a historian works and 
starts a new project. It inspired me to steel myself for pursuing the goal of becoming a historian in the future.

Finally, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Prof. Ho for the opportunity to participate in the pro-
gramme, to Dr. Schley for his helpful guidance, and to Renee, Joseph, Ben and Amina for your generous help. 
Thank you for your kind support this summer!

This is my second year as a member of the History Department. Like other students, I continue to learn from 
our teachers through lectures and by developing my interest in History. However, this summer I had an incredi-
ble chance to be a Student Research Assistant in our department. 

Let me begin with the basic information of the program. I was appointed as a Student Research Assistant to 
help with the project on Dr. Sun Yat-sen Memorial Parks around the world, funded by the Dr. Sun Yat-sen Re-
search Endowment Fund, which was donated to the History Department by the Luen Thai International Group, 



the Tan Siu Lin Foundation and the Sun Yat-sen Education and Chari-
ty Foundation. My duties were to examine the existing “Sun Yat-sen 
Parks in the world” database and provide extra support for the Photo 
Exhibition of Dr. Sun Yat-sen Memorial Parks around the world 
which will open in November.

In order to prepare for these tasks, I worked with the current RA, Vin-
cent, to locate more potential historic photos and reports for the exhibi-
tion.  With his assistance, I examined a great variety of sources 
throughout the internship. For instance, I made use of archives from 
different countries, databases and resources form our school and from 
other universities. Reading the magazines, pictorials and newspapers 
from the Republican era was the most exciting part. These sources 
reveal the social life in that era, which is very new to me. Without 

doubt, this experience broadened my understanding of research methods and enhanced my research techniques 
because I exposure to different kinds of historical sources that I was previously unfamiliar with. This is defi-
nitely helpful for my study of history in the future.

Instead of just sitting in front of the computer to do research, I went on several field trips to broaden my insight 
and knowledge. I visited the Hong Kong Museum of History and Hong Kong Heritage Discovery Centre in 
order to get some inspiration for the design of the Photo Exhibition. Furthermore, I had a valuable chance to 
visit the Dr. Sun Yat-sen Historical Trail for the first time with Prof. Lee. With his wonderful and detailed ex-
planation I learnt much more about Dr. Sun Yat-sen’s revolutionary journey and the significant role of Hong 
Kong during the 1911 Revolution in a lively way.  

All in all, this opportunity was definitely beneficial for my 
study of history as well as my development in the future. Be-
sides helping me to gain valuable work experience, more im-
portantly this internship allowed me to apply the knowledge 
and methods I learned during the previous year.  Moreover, 
this experience increases my interest in pursuing a career relat-
ed to History research. 

Last but not least, I would like to express my greatest gratitude 
to Prof. Ho for inviting me to join this project and also to other 
colleagues in the department, especially Vincent, Mr. Thomas 
Ho and Ms. Jessie Kong. Without their generous assistance 
and guidance, I would not have experienced such a fruitful internship. Thomas Ho and Ms. Jessie Kong. With-
out their generous assistance and guidance, I would not earn such a fruitful internship experience. 



BA (Hons), HKBU, 2008 & 2007 



BA (Hons), HKBU, 2013



BA (Hons), HKBU, 2015
MA student, East Asian Languages and Cultures, Columbia University





1. Time Capsule Ceremony



2. Time Capsule Participation and Donation Form





4. The opening hours of the Special Collections & Learning Centre (AAB 1132)

The History Department Special Collections and Learning Centre (AAB 1132) will be open from 9:00 to 
17:00 on all weekdays (except public holidays). 

History Majors can enjoy the facilities of the Centre, including computers, lots of seats, and an array of refer-
ence tools in the Centre, but most significantly it features two special collections: 1. Honours Project/ Thesis 
Collection; 2. The Chang Collection.

Moreover, learning support will be provided at the Centre as Research Postgraduate Students and Teaching 
Assistant of the Department will serve as Supervisors and will take turns to be in attendance. On-duty Supervi-
sors will give mentoring and research guidance to students if requested.



5. Academic Advisor List (Placed outside the General Office)

6. Scholarship Opportunities (Opposite to AAB 1152)



7. Duty Roster 2016-17
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The content of this E-Newsletter does not reflect the official opinion of the History Department. 
Responsibility for the information and views expressed in the article lies entirely with the author(s). 
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